

A Perfect Storm

Extreme Weather as an Affordable Housing Crisis Multiplier

By Guillermo Ortiz, Heidi Schultheis, Valerie Novack, and Aleah Holt August 2019



A Perfect Storm

Extreme Weather as an Affordable Housing Crisis Multiplier

By Guillermo Ortiz, Heidi Schultheis, Valerie Novack, and Aleah Holt August 2019

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

- 4 The dual crises of diminishing affordable housing and rising homelessness
- 6 Preparing for a changing climate: Finding shelter from the storm
- 13 Policy recommendations: Steps to shield frontline communities from extreme weather
- 22 Conclusion
- 23 About the authors
- 23 Acknowledgements

24 Endnotes

Authors' note: The disability community is rapidly evolving to using identity-first language in place of person-first language. This is because it views disability as being a core component of identity, much like race and gender. Some members of the community, such as people with intellectual and developmental disabilities, prefer person-first language. In this report, the terms are used interchangeably.

Introduction and summary

Weeks after Hurricane Michael hit the Florida Panhandle last fall, leaders of the local recovery initiative estimated that as many as 20,000 residents of Bay County—more than 1 in 10 residents in the community of 185,000—were experiencing home-lessness as a result of the storm.¹ Rental homes make up nearly three-fourths of the community's damaged properties, and when residents scrambled to find new places to live, they discovered that rents had skyrocketed due to the sudden supply shortage.² The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has been slow to provide temporary homes—which are only offered for up to six months—and is approving very few extension requests for the small number of residents lucky enough to receive temporary housing.³ As a result, many residents are living in structures that are not fit for human habitation, including damaged homes and tents, while others wait and wonder what will happen when the clock runs out on their FEMA housing.⁴

The loss of housing in low-income communities due to extreme weather events such as Hurricane Michael, which killed 49 people and caused more than \$25 billion in damage, further compounds the nationwide affordable housing crisis.⁵ Currently, there is a national shortage of 7 million affordable and available rental homes for extremely low-income renters.⁶ This shortage disproportionately affects communities of color and disabled people; Native American, Black,⁷ Hispanic, and disabled renters are all more likely to have extremely low incomes than renters who do not fall into these groups.⁸ And with affordable homes increasingly unavailable to renters, homelessness is on the rise. Families living paycheck to paycheck, trying to manage growing housing prices with a shortage of housing assistance, are left doubling up with friends or family, living in shelters, or stuck in unsheltered homelessness.⁹

Efforts to address the devastating impacts of natural disasters, which are increasing in both severity and frequency as a result of climate change, have thus far failed to consider the threat multiplier effect that more extreme weather and scarce supply of affordable housing has on frontline communities—those most likely to experience the worst and first climate impacts.¹⁰ Solutions that offer only temporary relief in

the wake of disasters and/or are directed to wealthier households and homeowners will perpetuate the loss of affordable housing stock that, when damaged, is often demolished rather than rebuilt.¹¹ Moreover, they will increase displacement, housing poverty, and homelessness.¹²

As people across America become more concerned about climate change,¹³ local, state, and federal policymakers must be diligent in building more resilient and prepared communities. Equitable climate solutions must include investments in programs that reduce and prevent homelessness, increase housing affordability, and ensure that accessible, affordable homes are built to last using high-quality materials and innovative construction methods that can withstand both existing and future climate impacts.

These efforts must prioritize the areas that are most vulnerable to climate risks, including low-income neighborhoods and communities of color, which, due to historic housing discrimination and residential segregation, often are located in flood-prone areas; are exposed to disproportionately high heat, pollution, and other environmental risks; and have the fewest resources to prepare for and recover from extreme weather events. Specifically, policymakers must take the following actions to build strong, healthy, fair, accessible, and affordable communities that are resilient to future climate change impacts:

1. Support equitable evacuation and disaster recovery for all survivors

Congress should direct FEMA and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to coordinate to ensure equitable evacuation services and timely assistance that comply with all relevant necessary laws and standards, including the Fair Housing Act's disparate impact standard.

2. Expand investments in federal rental assistance and homeless assistance programs

Congress should significantly expand funding for federal rental and homeless assistance programs to meet the needs of all low-income renters and prevent and end homelessness.

3. Prioritize equitable housing policies and just community development

State and local leaders should invest in equitable and resilient community development without displacement, prioritizing low-income communities to improve public health, safety, and livability among all communities.

4. Build resilient infrastructure

Federal and local leaders should invest in infrastructure that is built to last, including by improving the design and resilience of new and existing infrastructure.

5. Increase funding for disaster mitigation and climate change adaptation strategies

Federal policymakers should substantially increase funding for mitigation and adaptation initiatives so that state and local leaders are equipped with the resources and knowledge they need to improve the resilience of their communities to the impacts of climate change.

This report provides background on the interrelated crises of homelessness and rising housing costs in the United States. It discusses how the increase in frequency and intensity of extreme weather events, coupled with inequities in the country's disaster response systems, has disproportionate, hard-hitting impacts on frontline communities—including low-income individuals and people experiencing home-lessness. Finally, the report discusses the five recommendations listed above in greater detail, laying out steps for policymakers at the local, state, and federal levels.

The dual crises of diminishing affordable housing and rising homelessness

Families who rent homes in the United States increasingly struggle to find and afford housing.¹⁴ Rents have climbed steadily, outpacing wage growth for nearly 20 years.¹⁵ Of the country's 43 million renter households in 2016, nearly half—or more than 20 million—spent more than 30 percent of their household income on rent; 11 million of these households were severely cost-burdened, spending more than half of their income on rent.¹⁶ There is not a single county, metropolitan area, or state in the country where a full-time worker earning the prevailing minimum wage can afford to rent a two-bedroom apartment.¹⁷ Workers of color and disabled workers are even less likely to be able to afford a home. Among full- and part-time workers, Black workers earn 25 percent less than their white colleagues and report higher instances of unfair hiring and promotion practices.¹⁸ In some instances, workers with disabilities can even be paid a subminimum wage.¹⁹

Federal rental assistance programs, including the Housing Choice Voucher Program, public housing, and project-based rental assistance, help more than 10 million people in more than 5 million households rent modest, affordable homes.²⁰ However, due to insufficient funding, less than 1 in 4 eligible low-income renter households actually receive assistance.²¹ These circumstances reflect the fact that there is a shortage of 7 million affordable and available rental homes for extremely low-income renters.²² This shortage is even more acute for people with disabilities, as less than 1 percent of all housing stock nationwide is wheelchair-accessible, and less than 5 percent is livable for people with moderate mobility disabilities.²³

The positive correlation between the share of income spent on rent and the rate of homelessness largely explains the recent nationwide increase in homelessness.²⁴ After decreasing steadily for six years thanks to federal coordination of programs by the U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness and targeted investments in evidence-based strategies,²⁵ the population of people experiencing homelessness has grown for the past two years,²⁶ with people of color and disabled people both vastly overrepresented.²⁷ On a single night in January 2018, the population experiencing homelessness in the United States was more than half a million—comparable in size

to the population of Albuquerque, New Mexico.²⁸ What is more, half of this population lives in just five states: California, New York, Florida, Texas, and Washington.²⁹ It is not coincidental that these same states contain 8 of the 10 most expensive metropolitan areas in the country.³⁰ This combination of high living costs and a lack of affordable housing only exacerbates the impacts of extreme weather events for the frontline communities struggling to find shelter in a changing climate.

Preparing for a changing climate: Finding shelter from the storm

Another contributor to homelessness is extreme weather; the five states listed above are also among the six most disaster-prone states in the United States and have experienced several billion-dollar weather and climate events since 2017.³¹ In 2018, for the first time, HUD's Annual Homeless Assessment Report included the number of people experiencing homelessness who were sheltering in locations specifically for people displaced by presidentially declared natural disasters: 3,864.³² While the report did not specify in which states these people were sheltering, it is likely that they were displaced by any number of the devastating natural disasters that occurred during 2017—from hurricanes Harvey, Irma, and Maria in the Gulf Coast to the wildfires in California.³³ In fact, from 2017 to 2018, homelessness in the greater Houston area grew by 15 percent, according to a report prepared for the Way Home Continuum of Care—a regional planning group that identifies community needs and coordinates housing and supportive services funding.³⁴ This increase occurred as Hurricane Harvey compounded the local affordable housing shortage by damaging almost 200,000 homes across Texas, nearly 2,000 of which were federally subsidized.³⁵ In Puerto Rico, where Hurricane Maria destroyed more than 70,000 homes,³⁶ it is hard to ascertain the total count of people who lost housing since nearly 130,000 residents left the island between July 2017 and July 2018, partly due to the storm.³⁷ Yet in one Puerto Rican town, Cataño, an astounding 60 percent of residents were experiencing homelessness following the storm.³⁸ These examples show how extreme weather is affecting low-income communities and people experiencing homelessness and signal a larger trend of worsening climate disasters across the United States.

Extreme weather events are growing in intensity and frequency

Since 1980, the United States has sustained 250 weather and climate disasters, with increasing frequency in recent years.³⁹ According to the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), the total cost of these events has exceeded \$1.7 trillion.⁴⁰ From 2016 through 2018, the United States experienced a total of 45

billion-dollar weather and climate disasters, or an average of 15 events per year.⁴¹ This marks the highest annual average on record and more than double the annual average from 1980 through 2018—6.2 billion-dollar events per year, adjusted for inflation.

To put this into perspective, 2019 has already experienced six weather and climate disaster events with losses exceeding \$1 billion, including two flooding events and four severe storms. The first severe storm, occurring in late February, blasted three regions of the country over the course of a weekend.⁴² In this same storm cycle, the South experienced tornadoes and flooding, while high-wind damage swept across the Ohio Valley region and the Northeast. Heavy rain followed, causing major flooding along parts of the Ohio, Mississippi, and Tennessee rivers. This first storm cycle was shortly followed by the "bomb cyclone" in March, which brought further blizzard conditions and extreme flooding to the Midwest.

These recent billion-dollar disasters hit specific regions of the United States; however, a wide range of possible disasters—such as wildfires, flooding, hurricanes, and polar vortexes—is increasing in frequency and severity as a result of climate change and is bound to reach nearly all states. Extreme weather events have and will continue to transform where and how people live, as well as their overall quality of life.⁴³

The impacts of extreme weather on both natural and built systems have historically been considered in silos, with their needs often addressed by separate disaster response efforts.⁴⁴ In the past, disaster recovery planning has failed to acknowledge that the varied risks and compounding effects of extreme weather impacts are not homogenous across regions and populations. Of course, natural environments plains, rivers, and wetlands—often experience intense damage from extreme weather events. But the built environment, which includes water and transportation systems, faces similar scales of destruction. For this reason, both worlds are inextricably linked and should not be viewed as separate entities.

The damage that extreme weather can inflict upon communities should be enough to spur action. In 2019, for example, flooding in the Midwest destroyed at least 2,000 homes in Nebraska alone,⁴⁵ with damage to homes and businesses estimated to be at least \$85 million.⁴⁶ The 155 mph winds of Hurricane Michael wreaked havoc in the Florida Panhandle and charged north through its neighboring states—Georgia, the Carolinas, and even Virginia. Mexico Beach, Florida, was one of the hardest-hit areas; the seaside city of about 1,200 people lost 80 percent of its homes.⁴⁷ Overall, NOAA estimates that Hurricane Michael caused more than \$25 billion in damages, leading to significant economic losses in the affected areas.⁴⁸

Similarly, the wildfires of Paradise, California, destroyed roughly 15,000 homes, cost \$8 billion, and resulted in 50,000 people being displaced from their community.⁴⁹

Low-income communities and people experiencing homelessness are particularly vulnerable to extreme weather events

Not only does extreme weather drive up homelessness by damaging and destroying housing stock; it also has devastating effects on people who are already experiencing homelessness—particularly for the nearly 200,000 unsheltered people nationwide.⁵⁰ This population could not heed officials' warnings to retreat indoors from the life-threatening cold of the Midwestern polar vortex or to stay inside while the California wildfires filled the air with asthma-inducing smoke and ash;⁵¹ nor could they retreat to their roofs to escape the unprecedented floods of Hurricane Harvey.⁵² They are among those most likely to develop a variety of mental illnesses—including anxiety, depression, and post-traumatic stress disorder—as a result of weather-related disasters.⁵³ With climate change expected to increase the intensity and frequency of extreme weather events,⁵⁴ people experiencing homelessness will likely suffer worsening physical and mental health outcomes and increasingly die from heat waves, floods, and disaster-induced outbreaks of illness such as West Nile virus.⁵⁵

Despite the urgent need to preserve and increase the number of affordable rental homes for low-income households, the stock of this precious resource is steadily dwindling. Analysis from the Hudson Institute shows that about 60 percent—or 8.7 million—of the 15 million low-cost rental units that existed in 1985 were no longer affordable by 2013.⁵⁶ Nearly half of these units—4.1 million—were lost permanently from the rental market. The inadequate supply of affordable rental homes is also driven in part by a lack of resilient design principles and by the fact that they are often built in isolated and underresourced neighborhoods with shoddy infrastructure and in poor environmental conditions, leaving these structures and their tenants more vulnerable to extreme weather events.⁵⁷ When these homes are damaged by natural disasters, they are more likely to be demolished than rebuilt.⁵⁸

A 2013 Center for American Progress report, "A Disaster in the Making: Addressing the Vulnerability of Low-Income Communities to Extreme Weather," discusses how many U.S. disaster recovery and resilience policies fail to address the ongoing vulnerabilities experienced by low-income households.⁵⁹ When extreme weather hits, families facing these conditions can be driven deeper into economic distress. Analysis shows that housing assistance after extreme weather events often favors middle-class households, particularly homeowners.⁶⁰ Superstorm Sandy illustrated this trend: While much of New York City was able to regain a sense of normalcy following the storm, many low-income elderly and disabled residents in public housing buildings were stranded in their apartments for weeks.⁶¹ It is critical for disaster recovery planning to go hand in hand with fair housing planning so that it considers the disproportionate impact of racism on low-income affordable housing residents and frontline communities that have been historically relegated to environmentally hazardous areas.

Furthermore, the increase in intensity and frequency of extreme weather events will expose many places to multiple climate-related impacts at the same time, prolonging recovery times and making it more difficult for communities with fewer resources to rebuild.⁶² Two extreme weather events from 2018, the California wildfires and Hurricane Florence, serve as examples of such outcomes. While Paradise, California, fought the state's most devastating wildfire in history, heavy rain triggered warnings for flash floods, rockslides, and debris flows in areas near the fire—thus compounding the danger.⁶³ Similarly, the Carolinas endured extreme flooding more than two weeks after Hurricane Florence made landfall.⁶⁴ Large portions of southeastern North Carolina saw rainfall exceeding two feet, totals typically seen near the Gulf Coast.⁶⁵ Every year, communities across the United States are experiencing trauma due to extreme weather. More must be done to safeguard these communities.

As Hurricane Maria illustrated, extreme weather can easily cut off access to basic needs, including housing, running water, electricity, and food systems—effects that are felt more strongly in frontline communities with poor infrastructure.⁶⁶ Hurricane Maria, a powerful Category 4 hurricane with 150 mph winds, ravaged Puerto Rico and sent shockwaves through the island, cutting its residents off from the rest of the world and damaging more than just the available housing stock. The storm knocked out 80 percent of the island's power lines, affecting daily necessities such as clean water, food storage, transportation infrastructure, telecommunications, personal electric medical equipment, and a host of other needs.⁶⁷ Experts estimate that nearly 3,000 Puerto Ricans lost their lives in the four months following Hurricane Maria due to conditions on the island.⁶⁸ Without housing that is stable, fair, and affordable, the risks of climate displacement and homelessness increase.⁶⁹ Hurricane Maria is a painful reminder of how extreme weather can spark both humanitarian and housing crises.⁷⁰

Furthermore, recent studies show that damage from extreme weather events has intense effects on housing stock. The costs associated with rebuilding housing have many economic implications on the market and ultimately affect the decisions

on where and how much affordable housing can be replenished. A study by the National Bureau of Economic Research found that the long-term effects of "severe disasters"—which it defines as causing 25 or more deaths—include an influx of lower-income residents since the severe damage causes housing to become more affordable, bringing more low-income residents into areas that may have previously been middle or higher class.⁷¹ This sustains the disproportionate risks that low-income residents face, including poor health conditions, environmental hazards, and insufficient disaster preparedness and response.

Federal disaster assistance efforts must be better targeted to frontline communities

The Fourth National Climate Assessment notes that current U.S. infrastructure and building design standards do not take future climate trends into account.⁷² However, recent findings on the wildfires that ravaged Paradise, California, provide some hope. A landmark 2008 building code requiring fire-resistant roofs, siding, and other safeguards appears to have protected 51 percent of the 350 single-family homes in the path of the Camp Fire, leaving them essentially undamaged. By contrast, only 18 percent of the 12,100 homes built prior to 2008 escaped wildfire damage.⁷³ Equitable and resilient housing development and mitigation strategies present the greatest opportunities for combating the housing crisis in the face of extreme weather. Local governments that want to build affordable, accessible housing should consider the interconnected sectors affected by extreme weather events, as seen after Hurricane Maria. Jurisdictions that fail to act will unfortunately pay a high price.⁷⁴ With 2019's hurricane season well underway, federal, state, and local policymakers must acknowledge that forward-looking and equitable housing policies are essential to protect the supply of affordable housing and to safeguard public health, wellbeing, and prosperity in the face of expected extreme weather in a changing climate. Community development and housing initiatives that do not consider this approach will increase disaster rebuilding costs and put already vulnerable local businesses and communities further in harm's way.

Currently, housing assistance and rebuilding efforts in the disaster recovery period are often targeted at homeowners and wealthier survivors,⁷⁵ deepening entrenched racial and socio-economic inequities and exacerbating the dual crises of homelessness and inadequate low-cost housing.⁷⁶ But even when funds are made available to rebuild affordable rental housing during recovery from extreme weather, progress is slow. Of the 33 New York City Housing Authority buildings damaged by

Superstorm Sandy in 2012, only one rebuild had been completed five years later.⁷⁷ Expected completion dates of other buildings stretch out until 2021, nearly a decade after the storm, and some are still in the design phase.

The Fair Housing Act (FHA) of 1968 requires that federal funds be used to remedy the harms of segregation, invest in marginalized communities, and build homes in high-opportunity areas.⁷⁸ Actions that do not comply with the FHA's terms and that have a disproportionate effect—or disparate impact—on communities protected by the FHA risk violating the law and should be closely scrutinized. Disparate impact violations refer to when a legal doctrine determines that a facially neutral policy is discriminatory because it has a disproportionate adverse impact on protected classes under the FHA. For example, several states—including Louisiana, Mississippi, Texas, and New Jersey—have been sued over their inequitable and discriminatory allocations of disaster recovery funds, which were found to be in violation of the FHA.⁷⁹ These lawsuits have resulted in monetary settlements of up to \$240 million to benefit low-income households and have required states to take a variety of other actions in order to comply with fair housing requirements.

Similarly, FEMA's role in disproportionately directing recovery funds in response to recent disasters to white, wealthy homeowners—thereby entrenching inequities may have violated the disparate impact doctrine of the FHA.⁸⁰ If FEMA were found to violate the FHA, this would mark another example of the Trump administration taking steps to dismantle civil rights protections. For example, prior to his appointment as HUD secretary, Ben Carson derided the 2015 Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH) rule, which aims to prevent discrimination and segregation and to invest in historically marginalized communities, as "social engineering."⁸¹ Under Secretary Carson's watch, HUD sought to indefinitely delay implementation of the rule and later removed a key assessment tool from its website, despite evidence that AFFH was starting to drive localities to address segregation and housing disparities.⁸² Most recently, HUD proposed changes to AFFH that would undermine its efficacy.⁸³ Congress should closely monitor the next actions that HUD takes regarding AFFH to ensure that federal civil rights protections are rigorously enforced.

The loss of affordable rental homes due to disasters can compound stress for people who are already disadvantaged by racist, classist, and ableist practices. Low-income communities and communities of color are hit hardest by extreme weather events because they are often located in or near flood-prone areas and heat islands, where concrete and asphalt surfaces absorb and radiate heat.⁸⁴ This is part of an ongoing legacy of discriminatory housing and infrastructure policies that continue to push

communities of color and low-income people into high-poverty, low-opportunity areas with poor infrastructure.⁸⁵ These same communities are also often overburdened by disproportionately high air and water pollution, an example of the environmental racism that has led to the concentration of industrial facilities and other pollution sources in these communities.⁸⁶ Together, these unjust policies create barriers to homeownership, good jobs, quality schools, and health care and have helped perpetuate the racial wealth gap.⁸⁷

Specifically, the use of nonresilient materials and construction techniques for affordable homes, the neglect of low-income renters and people experiencing homelessness, and the lax enforcement of fair housing laws have coalesced to place an undue burden on frontline communities. If these patterns continue, climate change will further compound the devastating effects of extreme weather with systemic issues related to lack of housing, poverty, and discrimination.

Policy recommendations: Steps to shield frontline communities from extreme weather

Though the effects of climate change have and will continue to contribute to housing shortages and homelessness, local, state, and federal entities have tools that can help mitigate these effects. Below are a series of recommendations—spanning policy, programs, investment opportunities, and building strategies—that will assist in reaching the goal of resilient communities for all.

Support equitable evacuation and disaster recovery for all survivors

Congress should require FEMA and HUD to coordinate to ensure that all survivors in need receive equitable, timely, safe, and appropriate evacuation services and that they have safe and accessible temporary housing until they are able to obtain permanent housing that meets their needs—hewing closely to the principles of the Disaster Housing Recovery Coalition.⁸⁸ Moreover, evacuation and temporary housing plans should accommodate all survivors, including people with disabilities, people with service or emotional support animals, and people living in nursing homes, hospitals, other long-term care facilities, and shelters, as well as transitional housing facilities, group homes, and carceral facilities.⁸⁹ FEMA should also restore the number of Disability Integration Advisors sent to each disaster site to a minimum of 60.⁹⁰ These staff advise critical decision-makers on disaster practices, provide technical assistance about FEMA programs, and train deployable emergency officials.

Moreover, Congress should direct FEMA and HUD to collaborate more effectively to ensure the timely activation and smooth operation of the Disaster Housing Assistance Program (DHAP) following disasters. This program is essential in providing low-income disaster survivors with affordable, fair, decent, and safe homes as they work to get back on their feet.⁹¹ Congress should pass the Housing Survivors of Major Disasters Act of 2019, which would require FEMA and HUD to work together to implement the DHAP for survivors of Hurricane Maria and to consider activating the program in the event of future presidential disaster declarations.⁹² FEMA and HUD should also ensure that the process of obtaining disaster-related government housing assistance is timely and accessible and that all survivors receive the housing assistance they need to fully recover; this includes providing housing for people who were experiencing homelessness before the disaster. In their role providing disaster relief assistance, federal and state governments must comply with HUD's rule regarding implementation of the FHA's disparate impact standard.⁹³

Invest in federal rental assistance and homeless assistance programs

Federal rental assistance programs, including the Housing Choice Voucher Program, public housing, and project-based rental assistance, are currently funded at levels that serve only about 1 in 4 households that are eligible for housing assistance. These critically important programs ensure that older adults, people with disabilities, and families with children can keep a safe and affordable roof over their heads. Years of HUD budget cuts and federal disinvestment in these programs have resulted in insurmountably long waitlists, ongoing assistance shortages, and increased housing poverty. Congress should fund these programs, as well as the National Housing Trust Fund, the HOME Investment Partnerships Program, and several housing tax credits, at levels that fully support their operation, rehabilitation of units as necessary, and expansion to meet the needs of the tens of millions of households spending more than 30 percent of their income on rent.

Similarly, Congress should fund the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Grants program—the heart of the federal effort to end homelessness—at a rate that will prevent and end homelessness for all populations, including LGBTQ people, youth, single adults, and people experiencing chronic homelessness. Given the large overlap between the populations that stand to benefit from meaningful investments in affordable housing and homeless assistance programs, investments in the latter should be informed by the rate at which new rental homes are built and the total number constructed.

Part of the reason why spending on these programs has been so low in recent years is the austere budget caps that were established by the Budget Control Act of 2011.⁹⁴ These budget caps severely limit spending on mandatory and discretionary programs, including those that increase housing affordability, until fiscal year 2021.⁹⁵ Since 2011, Congress has reached short-term agreements to provide higher levels of spending than the budget caps would otherwise allow.⁹⁶ In April, the House Budget Committee approved the Investing for the People Act of 2019, which would raise the budget caps on affordable housing and other programs that help ensure basic living standards.⁹⁷ Congress should pass this bill to increase funding for these programs to the highest possible levels.

New homes must also be built to account for an increase in federal rental assistance, which will cause an uptick in demand due to more people exiting homelessness and other precarious housing situations and moving into stable, safe, and affordable housing. As CAP's "Homes for All" report proposes, the federal government should take a direct, active role in the large-scale production of 1 million high-quality, affordable rental homes over the next five years for families across the income spectrum.⁹⁸ This approach would encourage long-term affordability and build mixed-income communities, which are associated with increased economic mobility.⁹⁹

Prioritize equitable housing policies and just community development

Due to policies and practices—both past and present—that continue to disproportionately affect people of color, low-income families, and people with disabilities, these communities are at risk of experiencing higher incidents of human and financial loss in extreme weather events. Federal, state, and local governments should prioritize investment in both the physical infrastructure and the quality of resources in at-risk neighborhoods to create equitable communities. One way to achieve this goal is for HUD to fully restore and aggressively implement the AFFH rule to address the long-standing disparities in housing needs and access within these communities.¹⁰⁰ Local and federal governments must invest resources in areas such as public transportation, open spaces and parks, broadband internet, and access to information, food access, reliable and clean energy grids, and water and wastewater systems.

While not exhaustive, investment in these areas would help to mitigate the effects of extreme weather on communities, provide access to necessary emergency information, allow individuals easier access to come and go from their neighborhoods, and grant access to food, energy, and water during emergencies.

Current affordable housing stock is vulnerable to damage during natural disasters in part due to its siting in locations with unsafe and outdated infrastructure. Equitable housing and community policy should strive to reduce structural vulnerability and insufficient resources and increase usability, accessibility, and safety. These investments must be made without displacing people from their communities, despite the increased cost of living that often accompanies the addition of amenities and more resilient housing. Local governments in these areas must implement anti-displacement measures such as "right to return" policies, meaningful community involvement in investment efforts, and tenant protections in order to keep people in their communities as they are made more resilient.

Successful equitable community development requires prioritizing communities with the greatest needs while supporting all communities. The targeted universalism framework for policy design and implementation provides a means to address disparities in communities while supporting overall goals that benefit everyone.¹⁰¹ This framework, which is sensitive to cultural and structural dynamics, can serve as guidance for zoning and planning officials and local lawmakers in their efforts to implement these recommendations. For example, Seattle's Race and Social Justice Initiative employs this approach and exemplifies how city departments can effectively center racial equity in departmental planning.¹⁰² The city's sidewalk repair project began by identifying the neighborhoods in which sidewalks were in greatest disrepair, understanding that these areas would be prioritized for more repair funding than areas in which sidewalks were in better condition. Rather than simply carrying out spending and repairs based on this information, the plan went a step further; the city created a weighted index that considered equity criteria such as income, disability, auto ownership, and disease. The use of this index prioritized not only neighborhoods with high community development needs, but also communities that tend to be overlooked by such planning processes.

Invest in resilient infrastructure

Much of the country's infrastructure—including buildings of all types—and sectors of the built environment, such as energy and transportation systems, were not designed to withstand the current climate conditions and increased frequency of extreme weather.¹⁰³ Inconsistent building codes, a growing population, and the fact that many cities' infrastructure is positioned along coasts and rivers all contribute to infrastructure not being prepared to withstand extreme weather events.¹⁰⁴ Failure to invest in resilient infrastructure carries significant environmental and economic costs.¹⁰⁵ The increasing costs of damage from extreme weather validate existing infrastructure vulnerabilities.

While HUD has a prominent role to play in increasing housing affordability, resilience, and equity, other federal agencies must be allies in achieving these goals. In particular, the government-sponsored enterprises (GSEs) Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, which can effectively set standards for many other stakeholders in the housing market, could use the levers at their disposal to strengthen resilience standards.¹⁰⁶ By elevating the importance of resilience, they could shape nationwide standards in single-family homes and multifamily housing.

Damage to infrastructure has impacts beyond the physical structure; basic needs and services are disrupted, affecting social and economic activity, health, and quality of life.¹⁰⁷ Damaged transportation systems can reduce mobility and possibly cause lost wages. Health care services can become restricted or lost for a period of time, and daily uses of electricity such as lighting, heating, or air conditioning can be lost due to damaged electric grids—which can have dangerous health effects.¹⁰⁸ Businesses with supply chains that require the delivery of products can face severe financial impacts in the face of infrastructure damage. Furthermore, although extreme weather can strike in any geographical location, it disproportionately harms families who struggle to make ends meet and have the fewest resources to prepare for and respond to disasters—for example, low- and middle-income households and households with members who are disabled.¹⁰⁹ Existing social and racial inequities around housing and access to services are often exacerbated by extreme weather events.

The Fourth National Climate Assessment concludes that the United States does not currently invest enough resources to sufficiently rehabilitate the nation's existing infrastructure.¹¹⁰ Congress must provide states with the technical and financial resources they need to build resilient infrastructure that can withstand the most extreme weather events and provide a chance of minimal or no damage to homes and buildings.¹¹¹ By supporting resilient infrastructure, federal, state and local policymakers can increase the environmental and economic returns on investment by lowering the risks of physical damage as well as social harms, such as relocation.¹¹² Specifically, they should take the following steps to support resilient infrastructure.

Congress should create state future funds

Across the country, budget shortfalls are often the driving cause preventing state and local leaders from executing basic tasks—such as making road repairs—that facilitate the provision of social services. Now, coupled with more frequent and intense extreme weather, the urgency to support crucial infrastructure upgrades and build strong and safe communities has increased. One opportunity for Congress to support state and local leaders on the frontlines of climate change impacts is to create State Future Funds—federally supported loan funds that encourage innovative transportation systems, energy infrastructure, and flood protections in the areas that need them the most, including low-income areas and communities of color.¹¹³ Ideally, State Future Funds would combine federal resources with state, local, and private sector dollars to support resilient energy and transportation infrastructure and flood protections, including in marginalized communities. The potential benefits of these funds include improved air quality, reduction of climate change risks, and an increase in communities' access to employment and education opportunities.

City leaders should adopt or improve design guidelines to account for changing climate conditions and extreme weather risks

Stable infrastructure is the first line of defense for communities and businesses exposed to flood risks and in need of safe evacuation routes during wildfires and storms. Yet recent climate disasters, including the California wildfires and flooding during Hurricane Michael, reveal how infrastructure failures can leave people stranded and at risk of harm or even death. To help protect public health and safety, city leaders should develop climate resiliency design guidelines—step-by-step instructions on how to integrate forward-looking climate data into the design of city projects. For example, in March 2019, the New York City Mayor's Office of Recovery and Resiliency updated its climate resiliency design guidelines to ensure that resilient design is an integral part of project planning processes.¹¹⁴ This approach allows New York City to include resilient design choices as a critical component of its risk management, project, and financial planning, culminating in a resilience strategy that is tailored to the region. For affordable and other federally funded housing, climate designs could make use of resilient, high-quality materials and innovative techniques, such as modular construction, in order to minimize the damage these homes sustain during extreme weather events. To enhance the approach's effectiveness, city leaders should avoid one-size-fits-all solutions and develop climate resiliency design guidelines that respond to region-specific climate risks.

Congress should reform the Community Development Block Grant-Disaster Relief (CDBG-DR) program

Today, HUD's CDBG program is the federal government's largest and most widely used community development funding tool for state and local governments.¹¹⁵ In the wake of presidentially declared disasters, CDBG-DR funds are allocated to states, counties, and cities based on the availability of supplemental appropriations to help address unmet needs for long-term recovery.¹¹⁶ These funds are often used to fund construction or rehabilitation projects, recovery planning and administration, and pre-disaster mitigation activities—among many other activities. Since CDBG-DR funds are appropriated on a case-by-case basis, disaster assistance may be delayed before it reaches the communities that need it most. To cut down on the time it takes for frontline communities to receive federal disaster assistance, Congress should pass the Reforming Disaster Recovery Act of 2019, which would permanently authorize the CDBG-DR program and make several reforms that aim to enhance the administration of the program.¹¹⁷ For example, the bill would require any CDBG-DR-funded construction, repair, or rehabilitation to meet federal standards for flood risk mitigation and stormwater protection—an important step in rethinking how communities are designed to withstand future climate threats. The bill would also require grantees to prioritize the one-to-one replacement of destroyed or damaged federally subsidized affordable housing for the lowest-income households, thus ensuring that affordable housing is not permanently lost after a disaster. Finally, the bill aims to ensure that CDBG-DR funds are allocated equitably among homeowners, renters, and people experiencing homelessness—an important goal since federal disaster assistance is so often focused mostly on homeowners. By passing the Reforming Disaster Recovery Act of 2019, Congress could take meaningful steps to enhancing resilience in frontline communities across the country and helping them recover when disaster strikes.

Congress should strengthen federal building requirements to reduce flood risks Publicly funded infrastructure must be built to higher standards to withstand the effects of climate change and to ensure that taxpayer money is being spent wisely; as the adage goes, "an ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure." To ensure that federally funded infrastructure is built to last, Congress should reinstate the 2015 Federal Flood Risk Management Standard—a policy focused on ensuring that federally supported projects in flood-prone areas can withstand more frequent and severe flooding.¹¹⁸ The standard would protect critical infrastructure such as hospitals and fire stations and reduce devastating property losses, lower rebuilding costs, and ensure a more responsible use of taxpayer dollars.

Increase funding for disaster mitigation and climate change adaptation strategies

When it comes to preparing for extreme weather, investing in disaster mitigation is a cost-effective approach to enhancing community resilience. According to the National Institute of Building Sciences, every \$1 invested in pre-disaster mitigation saves \$6 in recovery and rebuilding costs.¹¹⁹ For this reason, Congress should significantly increase investments in established disaster mitigation and climate change adaptation strategies such as FEMA pre-disaster mitigation grants; moreover, it should update flood maps to ensure that they reflect up-to-date climate projections. If Congress invests in these programs, the potential risk of infrastructure damage as a result of climate change would likely decline, while safety and resilience would increase. Given the rising severity and frequency of extreme weather events, and the increasing cost of disaster recovery from coast to coast, disaster mitigation and climate change adaptation strategies are crucial for not only saving money but also, and more importantly, for saving lives. The nation will always be vulnerable to the risks of extreme weather. Therefore, Congress should take the following steps to fund disaster mitigation and climate change adaptation and climate change adaptation strategies.

Congress should track the implementation of the Disaster Recovery Reform Act of 2018

In October 2018, after recognizing that federal disaster assistance programs were in dire need of reform, Congress passed and the president signed into law the Disaster Recovery Reform Act (DRRA).¹²⁰ The legislation amends several sections of the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act to improve FEMA transparency and accountability, enhance pre-disaster planning and mitigation, and strengthen disaster response and recovery efforts. For example, the DRRA authorized the National Public Infrastructure Pre-Disaster Hazard Mitigation Grant Program, which funds resilience projects by setting aside up to 6 percent of the estimated aggregate amounts of certain federal grant assistance from the Disaster Relief Fund—the primary source of funding for domestic disaster relief programs in the United States. Given the frequency and intensity of disaster events, this provision alone could allow for billions of dollars in pre-disaster mitigation in a single year, especially since the allocation is no longer dependent on discretionary annual appropriations. However, how these funds will be implemented and managed by FEMA is still unclear.

Given that the DRRA includes more than 50 provisions that require FEMA policy or regulation changes for full implementation, Congress has a critical role in tracking the law's implementation.¹²¹ In order to properly do so, Congress must:

- 1. Review FEMA's implementation of the DRRA and the effectiveness of DRRArelated regulations and policy guidance
- 2. Direct the Government Accountability Office to conduct a study detailing how DRRA-related changes to federal assistance affect past and future disaster events

Effective implementation of the DRRA will be key to breaking the cycle of extreme weather and climate disasters: damage, rebuilding, followed by repeated damage.

Congress should increase funding for FEMA's Risk Mapping, Assessment, and Planning (MAP) program

Through its Risk MAP program, FEMA works with states, communities, and tribal nations to identify flood hazards, assess flood risks, and provide data to guide disaster and urban planning by key stakeholders.¹²² However, many regions of the country not historically known for flooding are now facing significant flood risks for which they are ill-equipped. A study from Rice University and Texas A&M University concluded that some 75 percent of flood damage in the Houston area occurred outside of FEMA's 100-year flood plain.¹²³ FEMA flood maps have traditionally relied on historical data to determine the scope of flood plains-meaning that they do not account for the future climate risks communities are currently facing.¹²⁴ The combination of more extreme weather and upstream development can expand rather small flood plains to cover massive areas, even entire neighborhoods. Since updating flood maps is both time-sensitive and costly, Congress must increase funding for FEMA to ensure that flood maps both reflect the best available science and account for future climate risks. Given that nearly 35 percent of FEMA's flood maps are out of date,¹²⁵ FEMA's Risk MAP program is in desperate need of additional resources.¹²⁶ To address this, Congress should take ambitious actions to enhance community resilience, for example, by reauthorizing the National Flood Insurance Program, which would provide an avenue for legislators to advocate for additional resources to update flood maps to account for future climate risks. Equipped with this new knowledge, local planners and homeowners would be able to better understand flood risks and make more informed decisions, saving money for communities across the country year after year.

Conclusion

Reducing the devastating impacts of extreme weather events on people experiencing homelessness and those with high housing cost burdens demands immediate action from state, local, and federal policymakers before, during, and after natural disasters. Policymakers must craft effective solutions that cut across policy areas and address region-specific climate change impacts. By investing in programs that reduce and prevent homelessness, increase housing affordability, enhance housing options, and ensure that homes are better built and more resilient, policymakers can help those that are unsheltered and keep people in their homes when extreme weather strikes.

To build equitable and resilient communities, leaders at all levels must tackle legacy issues—dilapidated infrastructure, exposure to deadly pollution, lack of access to transportation, limited economic opportunities, substandard housing, racism, and classism—in both low-income communities and communities of color. As this report highlights, simultaneously addressing climate change impacts and housing issues saves money and lives and improves the health and livelihoods of communities. By adopting the recommendations in this report, policymakers can support economic security, protect communities from the brunt of climate change impacts, and improve the availability, quality, and accessibility of affordable housing in front-line communities.

About the authors

Guillermo Ortiz is a research assistant for Energy and Environment at the Center for American Progress.

Heidi Schultheis is a senior policy analyst for the Poverty to Prosperity Program at the Center.

Valerie Novack is the 2019 Portlight Fellow for the Disability Justice Initiative.

Aleah Holt is a former intern for Energy and Environment at the Center.

Acknowledgements

The authors thank Katherine Gallagher Robbins, Cathleen Kelly, and Sally Hardin for their thorough and helpful feedback on early drafts of this report. They also thank Rejane Frederick, Michela Zonta, Ben Olinsky, Gregg Gelzinis, Danyelle Solomon, Jocelyn Frye, and Connor Maxwell, as well as Shanée Simhoni, Steve Bonitatibus, and CAP's production team, for their invaluable input.

Endnotes

- Mike Schneider, "It's pure hell': Hurricane Michael leaves housing crisis," Associated Press, March 4 2019, available at https://www.apnews.com/2cc6e4ecee694763991f631 0fa87569b; U.S. Census Bureau, "QuickFacts: Bay County, Florida; United States, Population estimates, July 1, 2018, (V2018)," available at https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/ fact/table/baycountyflorida,US/PST045218 (last accessed July 2019).
- 2 Schneider, "It's pure hell': Hurricane Michael leaves housing crisis"; Collin Breaux, "Beach price for county property': Housing costs rising since Hurricane Michael say renters, real estate agents," *The News Herald*, January 22, 2019, available at https://www.newsherald.com/ news/20190122/beach-price-for-county-property-housing-costs-rising-since-hurricane-michael-say-renters-realestate-agents.
- 3 Patricia Sullivan and Joel Achenbach, "Survivors of Hurricane Michael in the Florida Panhandle fear they have been forgotten," *The Washington Post*, April 6, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ national/survivors-of-hurricane-michael-in-the-floridapanhandle-fear-they-have-been-forgotten/2019/04/ 05/793ab5ce-563b-11e9-8ef3-fbd41a2ce4d5_story. html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.848f6e25c565.
- 4 Schneider, "It's pure hell': Hurricane Michael leaves housing crisis."
- 5 National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Overview," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/ (last accessed June 2019).
- 6 Andrew Aurand and others, "The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Homes" (Washington: National Low Income Housing Coalition, 2019), available at https://reports.nlihc. org/sites/default/files/gap/Gap-Report_2019.pdf.
- 7 CAP uses "Black" and "African American" interchangeably throughout many of our products. We chose to capitalize "Black" in order to reflect that we are discussing a group of people and to be consistent with the capitalization of "African American."
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 National Alliance to End Homelessness, "Housing," available at https://endhomelessness.org/homelessness-in-america/ what-causes-homelessness/housing/ (last accessed June 2019).
- 10 Erica Werner, "With \$13 billion in disaster relief still stuck in gridlock, lawmakers head to recess," The Washington Post, April 10, 2019, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/ with-13-billion-in-disaster-relief-still-stuck-in-gridlocklawmakers-head-to-recess/2019/04/10/4d754a24-5b9c-119e-300e-050dc7b82693_story.html?utm_ term=.6ac485393e15; U.S. Global Change Research Program, "Extreme Weather," available at https://nca2014. globalchange.gov/highlights/report-findings/extremeweather (last accessed June 2019); Charles Luce and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 24: Northwest" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2018), available at https://nca2018.globalchange. gov/chapter/24/#section-kf-key-message-5.
- 11 Rebecca Hersher and Robert Benincasa, "How Federal Disaster Money Favors The Rich," NPR, March 5, 2019, available at https://www.npr.org/2019/03/05/688786177/howfederal-disaster-money-favors-the-rich; John C. Weicher, Frederick J. Eggers, and Fouad Moumen, "The Long Term Dynamics of Affordable Rental Housing" (Washington: Hudson Institute, 2017), available at https://s3.amazonaws. com/media.hudson.org/files/publications/AffordableRentHousing2017.pdf.

- 12 The authors use the term "housing poverty" to refer to poverty that is either caused or exacerbated by high housing cost burden.
- 13 Umair Irfan, "Americans are worried about climate change – but don't want to pay much to fix it," Vox, January 28, 2019, available at https://www.vox. com/2019/1/28/18197262/climate-change-poll-publicopinion-carbon-tax.
- 14 Freddie Mac, "Rental Affordability Is Worsening" (McLean, VA: 2017), available at https://mf.freddiemac.com/docs/ rental_affordability_worsening.pdf.
- 15 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "American Families Face a Growing Rent Burden" (Philadelphia: 2018), available at https://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2018/04/rentburden_report_v2.pdf.
- 16 Joint Center for Housing Studies of Harvard University, "America's Rental Housing 2017" (Cambridge, MA: 2017), available at https://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/default/ files/harvard_jchs_americas_rental_housing_2017_0.pdf.
- 17 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Out of Reach: The High Cost of Housing" (Washington: 2018), available at https://reports.nlihc.org/sites/default/files/oor/OOR_2018. pdf.
- 18 Eileen Patten, "Racial, gender wage gaps persist in U.S. despite some progress," Pew Research Center, July 1, 2016, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2016/07/01/racial-gender-wage-gaps-persist-in-u-sdespite-some-progress/.
- 19 American Institutes for Research, "Those with Disabilities Earn 37% Less on Average; Gap is Even Wider in Some States," Press release, December 14, 2014, available at https://www.air.org/news/press-release/those-disabilitiesearn-37-less-average-gap-even-wider-some-states; U.S. Wage and Hour Division, "Subminimum Wage," available at https://www.dol.gov/whd/specialemployment/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 20 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Federal Rental Assistance Fact Sheets," available at https://www.cbpp.org/ research/housing/federal-rental-assistance-fact-sheets#US (last accessed June 2019).
- 21 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Three Out of Four Low-Income At-Risk Renters Do Not Receive Federal Rental Assistance," available at http://apss.cbpp.org/shareables_ housing_unmet/chart.html (last accessed June 2019).
- 22 Aurand and others, "The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Homes."
- 23 Luke Bo'sher and others, "Accessibility of America's Housing Stock: Analysis of the 2011 American Housing Survey (AHS)" (Washington: U.S. Office of Policy Development and Research, 2015), available at https://www.huduser. gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/accessibility-americahousingStock.pdf.
- 24 Chris Glynn and Alexander Casey, "Homelessness Rises Faster Where Rent Exceeds a Third of Income," Zillow, December 11, 2013, available at https://www.zillow.com/ research/homelessness-rent-affordability-22247/.
- 25 Mary K. Cunningham, Sarah Gillespie, and Alexandra Tilsley, "Homelessness Is a Solvable Problem" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2017), available at http://apps.urban.org/ features/USICH/pdf/Homelessness_Is_a_Solvable_Problem.pdf.

- 26 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2018 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 1: Point-in-Time Estimates of Homelessness" (Washington: 2018), available at https://files.hudexchange. info/resources/documents/2018-AHAR-Part-1.pdf.
- 27 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2017 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 2: Estimates of Homelessness in the United States" (Washington: 2018), available at https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/2017-AHAR-Part-2.pdf.
- 28 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2018 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 1"; U.S. Census Bureau, "QuickFacts: Albuquerque City, New Mexico; United States, Population estimates, July 1, 2018, (V2018)," available at https://www.census. gov/quickfacts/fact/table/albuquerquecitynewmexico,US/ PST045218 (last accessed July 2019).
- 29 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2018 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 1."
- 30 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Out of Reach."
- 31 World Atlas, "The US States Most Prone To Natural Disasters," available at https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/ the-10-states-most-prone-to-natural-disasters.html (last accessed June 2019); National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Mapping," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/ mapping (last accessed June 2019).
- 32 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2018 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 1."
- 33 Umair Irfan and Brian Resnick, "Megadisasters devastated America in 2017. And they're only going to get worse," Vox, March 26, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/ energy-and-environment/2017/12/28/16795490/naturaldisasters-2017-hurricanes-wildfires-heat-climate-changecost-deaths.
- 34 Catherine Troisi, "Houston, Pasadena, Harris, Fort Bend, and Montgomery Counties: 2018 Point-in-Time Homeless Count & Survey Report" (Houston: Coalition for the Homeless of Houston/Harris County and The Way Home Continuum of Care, 2018), available at http://www.homelesshouston.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/052418-Final-2018-Homeless-Count-Executive-Summary.pdf.
- 35 Emily Wax-Thibodeaux, "The 'Harvey Homeless," The Washington Post, August 22, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/national/hurricane-harvey-aftermath-and-recovery/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.1bb93bdbb456; Tim Vanderpool, "Climate Change Is Worsening Houston's Housing Crisis," Natural Resources Defense Council, August 8, 2018, available at https://www.nrdc.org/stories/climate-change-worsening-houstons-housing-crisis.
- 36 Andres Viglucci, "Half of Puerto Rico's Housing was built illegally. Then came Hurricane Maria," *Miami Herald*, February 14, 2018, available at https://www.miamiherald.com/ news/nation-world/world/americas/article199948699. html.
- 37 John D. Sutter, "130,000 left Puerto Rico after Hurricane Maria, Census Bureau says," CNN, December 19, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/12/19/health/sutterpuerto-rico-census-update/index.html.
- 38 Greg Allen and Marisa Peñaloza, "Desperation In Puerto Rican Town Where 60 Percent Are Now Homeless," NPR, September 25, 2017, available at https://www.npr. org/2017/09/25/553532405/in-puerto-rican-town-situation-turns-dire-at-packed-shelter.
- 39 National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Overview."

- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Adam B. Smith, "2018's Billion Dollar Disasters in Context," National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, February 7, 2019, available at https://www.climate.gov/newsfeatures/blogs/beyond-data/2018s-billion-dollar-disasterscontext.
- 42 National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Table of Events."
- 43 David Reidmiller and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 1: Overview" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2018), available at https:// nca2018.globalchange.gov/chapter/1/.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Umair Irfan, "The Midwest floods are going to get much, much worse," Vox, March 27, 2019, available at https:// www.vox.com/2019/3/22/18277244/nebraska-flood-2019.
- 46 PBS NewsHour, "Roads, towns and livelihoods are washed away in Midwest floods," March 22, 2019, available at https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/roads-towns-andlivelihoods-are-washed-away-in-midwest-floods.
- 47 Mike Schneider, "Panhandle residents feel forgotten 4 months after hurricane," Associated Press, March 2, 2019, available at https://apnews.com/a6e169b53e9e4c-159595c1496f498637.
- 48 National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Overview."
- 49 Kathleen Ronayne "Insurance claims from deadly California wildfires top \$11.48," Associated Press, January 28, 2019, available at https://www.apnews.com/d2842ed357a7488 aacd5706348974c65; Dani Anguiano and Gabrielle Canon, "California wildfires: Camp fire becomes state's deadliest with 42 people killed," *The Guardian*, November 13, 2018, available at https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/ nov/12/california-wildfire-latest-camp-woolsey-firesrefugees.
- 50 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2018 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 1."
- 51 Julie Bosman and Monica Davey, "'I'm Cold and I'm Afraid': Across Midwest, Homeless Await Deep Freeze," The New York Times, January 29, 2019, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2019/01/29/us/homeless-midwest-polarvortex.html; Alana Samuels and Robinson Meyer, "The Homeless Can't Escape San Francisco's Smoke-Ridden Air," The Atlantic, November 13, 2018, available at https://www. theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2018/11/californiafires-and-homeless/575704/.
- 52 Julie Turkewitz, "For Houston's Homeless, a Terrifying Night Under Siege by Hurricane Harvey," *The New York Times*, August 27, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/08/27/us/hurricane-harvey-homeless-houston. html.
- 53 Jeffrey Payne and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 8: Coastal Effects" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2018), available at https:// nca2018.globalchange.gov/chapter/8/.
- 54 David R. Easterling and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 2: Our Changing Climate" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2018), available at https://nca2018.globalchange.gov/chapter/2/.
- 55 Brodie Ramin and Tomislav Svoboda, "Health of the Homeless and Climate Change," *Journal of Urban Health* 86 (4) (2009): 654–664, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC2704276/.
- 56 Weicher, Eggers, and Moumen, "The Long Term Dynamics of Affordable Rental Housing."

.....

- 57 Tracey Ross, "A Disaster in the Making: Addressing the Vulnerability of Low-Income Communities to Extreme Weather" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/poverty/reports/2013/08/19/72445/a-disaster-inthe-making/.
- 58 Weicher, Eggers, and Moumen, "The Long Term Dynamics of Affordable Rental Housing."
- 59 Ross, "A Disaster in the Making."
- 60 Hersher and Benincasa, "How Federal Disaster Money Favors The Rich."
- 61 Ross, "A Disaster in the Making."
- 62 Reidmiller and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 1."
- 63 Tara Law, "California Areas Torched by Wildfires Face New Dangers -- Flooding and Mudslides," *Time*, November 20, 2018, available at http://time.com/54557635/californiawildfires-flooding-mudslides/.
- 64 Dennis Mersereau, "Hurricane Florence's Flooding Continues More Than Two Weeks After Landfall," Forbes, September 29 2018, available at https://www.forbes. com/sites/dennismersereau/2018/09/29/hurricaneflorences-flooding-continues-more-than-two-weeks-afterlandfall/#45fd3cc9500d.
- 65 Ibid.
- 66 Susan Julius and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 11: Built Environment, Urban Systems, and Cities" (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2018), available at https://nca2018.globalchange.gov/ chapter/11/.
- 67 Brian Resnick and Eliza Barclay, "What every American needs to know about Puerto Rico's hurricane disaster," Vox, October 16, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/ science-and-health/2017/9/26/16365994/hurricane-maria-2017-puerto-rico-san-juan-humanitarian-disaster-electricty-fuel-flights-facts.
- 68 George Washington University Milken Institute School of Public Health and University of Puerto Rico Graduate School of Public Health, "Ascertainment of the Estimated Excess Mortality From Hurricane María in Puerto Rico" (Washington: 2018), available at https://publichealth. gwu.edu/sites/default/files/downloads/projects/PRstudy/ Acertainment%200f%20the%20Estimated%20Excess%20 Mortality%20from%20Hurricane%20Maria%20in%20 Puerto%20Rico.pdf.
- 69 Vincent Fung, "Displacement and Housing Affordability in the United States," Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre, July 2019, available at http://www.internaldisplacement.org/expert-opinion/displacement-andhousing-affordability-in-the-united-states.
- 70 UN News, "Climate change recognized as 'threat multiplier', UN Security Council debates its impacts on peace," January 25, 2019, available at https://news.un.org/en/ story/2019/01/1031322.
- 71 Leah Platt Boustan and others, "The Effect of Natural Disasters on Economic Activity in US Countries: A Century of Data" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https://www.nber.org/papers/ w23410.pdf.
- 72 Reidmiller and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 1."
- 73 Dale Kasler and Phillip Reese, The Sacramento Bee, "Millions bracing for wildfire season wonder if their homes are safe," Redding Record Searchlight, April 11, 2019, available at https://www.redding.com/in-depth/news/2019/04/11/california-wildfire-prevention-protection-home/3412609002/.

- 74 Guillermo Ortiz and Cathleen Kelly, "The High Price of Inaction: How Congress Can Support Resilient Infrastructure and Communities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/green/news/2019/02/20/466480/high-priceinaction/.
- 75 Manuel Pastor and others, "In the Wake of the Storm: Environment, Disaster, and Race After Katrina" (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2006), available at https://www. issuelab.org/resources/9932/p932.pdf.
- 76 Hersher and Benincasa, "How Federal Disaster Money Favors The Rich."
- 77 New York City Housing Authority, "NYCHA Office of Recovery and Resilience 2017 End of Year Report" (New York: 2018), available at https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/nycha/ downloads/pdf/Sandy2017EOYReport.pdf.
- 78 National Fair Housing Alliance, "Making Every Neighborhood a Place of Opportunity" (Washington: 2018), available at https://nationalfairhousing.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/NFHA-2018-Fair-Housing-Trends-Report.pdf.

79 Ibid.

- 80 National Fair Housing Alliance "NHFA Disparate Impact Information," available athttps://nationalfairhousing.org/ disparateimpact/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 81 Ben S. Carson, "Experimenting with failed socialism again," The Washington Times, July 23, 2015, available at https:// www.washingtontimes.com/news/2015/jul/23/bencarson-obamas-housing-rules-try-to-accomplish-/.
- 82 Jeff Andrews, "HUD withdraws anti-segregation tool, gets sued again," Curbed, May 31, 2018, available at https:// www.curbed.com/2018/5/31/17410136/hud-withdrawanti-segregation-tool-sued; *National Fair Housing Alliance v. Ben Carson*, reply memorandum in support of motion for preliminary injunction, U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia, Civ. Action No. 1:18-cv-1076-BAH (June 26, 2018), available at https://prac.org/pdf/37-1_Supplemental_Declaration_of_Justin_Steil.pdf.
- 83 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing: Streamlining and Enhancements," *Federal Register* 83 (159) (2018): 40713– 40715, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/ FR-2018-08-16/pdf/2018-17671.pdf.
- 84 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Greater Impact: How Disasters Affect People of Low Socioeconomic Status" (Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2017), available at https:// www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/dtac/srb-low-ses_2. pdf; Ross, "A Disaster in the Making."
- 85 Terry Gross, "A 'Forgotten History' Of How The U.S. Government Segregated America," NPR, May 3, 2017, available at https://www.npr.org/2017/05/03/526655831/a-forgottenhistory-of-how-the-u-s-government-segregated-america; Jennifer Mayer, "Resilience, Equity and Innovation: The City Accelerator Guide to Urban Infrastructure Finance" (Seattle: Concept Jeneration LLC, 2017), available at https://www.governing.com/papers/The-City-Accelerator-Guide-to-Urban-Infrastructure-Finance-96332.html.
- 86 Thomas A. Laveist, Darrell Gaskin, and Antonio J. Trujillo, "Segregated Space, Risky Places: The Effects of Racial Segregation on Health Inequalities" (Washington: Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies, 2011), available at http://www.racialequitytools.org/resourcefiles/ SegregatedSpaces.pdf; Jasmine Bell, "5 Things to Know About Communities of Color and Environmental Justice," Center for American Progress, April 25, 2016, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/ news/2016/04/25/136361/5-things-to-know-about-communities-of-color-and-environmental-justice/.

.....

- 87 Angela Hanks, Danyelle Solomon, and Christian E. Weller, "Systematic Inequality: How America's Structural Racism Helped Create the Black-White Wealth Gap" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/Issues/race/reports/2018/02/21/447051/systematic-inequality/.
- 88 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Seven Key Principles: Disaster Housing Recovery Coalition" (Washington: 2018), available at https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/ DHRC_7-Principles.pdf.
- 89 Rejane Frederick and others, "Serving the Hardest Hit: Centering People with Disabilities in Emergency Planning and Response Efforts" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/disability/reports/2018/09/24/458467/ serving-hardest-hit/.
- 90 Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Office of Disability Integration and Coordination 2013 Fact Sheet," available at https://www.fema.gov/office-disability-integration-and-coordination-2013-fact-sheet (last accessed July 2019).
- 91 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Disaster Housing Assistance Program" (Washington: 2017), available at https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/DAHP-Program.pdf.
- 92 Office of Sen. Elizabeth Warren, "Warren, Espaillat, Colleagues Reintroduce Legislation to Provide Stable Housing for Survivors of Natural Disasters," Press release, May 22, 2019, available at https://www.warren.senate.gov/ newsroom/press-releases/warren-espaillat-colleaguesreintroduce-legislation-to-provide-stable-housing-forsurvivors-of-natural-disasters.
- 93 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Implementation of the Fair Housing Act's Discriminatory Effects Standard," *Federal Register* 78 (32) (2013): 11460–11482, available at https://www.hud.gov/sites/ documents/DISCRIMINATORYEFFECTRULE.PDF.
- 94 Budget Control Act of 2011, Public Law 25, 112th Cong., 1st sess. (August 2, 2011), available at https://www.congress.gov/112/plaws/publ25/PLAW-112publ25.pdf.
- 95 Brendan W. McGarry, "The Defense Budget and the Budget Control Act: Frequently Asked Questions" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), available at https:// fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R44039.pdf.
- 96 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Opportunities to End Homelessness and Housing Poverty in the 116th Congress" (Washington: 2019), available at https://nlihc. org/sites/default/files/NLIHC_New-Congress-Memo_2019. pdf.
- 97 Investing for the People Act of 2019, H.R. 2021, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (April 9, 2019), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/2021.
- 98 Michela Zonta, "Homes for All: A Program Providing Rental Supply Where Working Families Need It Most" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2018/07/24/452645/homes-for-all/.
- 99 Raj Chetty, Nathaniel Hendren, and Lawrence F. Katz, "The Effects of Exposure to Better Neighborhoods on Children: New Evidence from the Moving to Opportunity Experiment" (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University and National Bureau of Economic Research, 2015), available at http:// www.equality-of-opportunity.org/images/mto_paper.pdf.
- 100 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "AFFH Fact Sheet: The Duty to Affirmatively Further Fair Housing" (Washington: 2015), available at https://files. hudexchange.info/resources/documents/AFFH-Fact-Sheet. pdf.

101 john a. powell and others, "Targeted Universalism: Policy & Practice" (Berkeley, CA: Haas Institute University for a Fair and Inclusive Society at the UC Berkeley, 2019), available at https://haasinstitute.berkeley.edu/sites/default/files/ targeted_universalism_primer.pdf.

102 Ibid.

- 103 U.S. Climate Resilience Toolkit, "Buildings and Structures," available at https://toolkit.climate.gov/topics/built-environment/buildings-and-stuctures (last accessed July 2019).
- 104 Brady Dennis and Chris Mooney, "Wildfires, hurricanes and other extreme weather cost the nation 247 lives, nearly \$100 billion in damage during 2018," *The Washington Post*, February 6 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/climate-environment/2019/02/06/wildfires-hurricanes-other-extreme-weather-cost-nation-lives-nearlybillion-damage-during/?utm_term=.7120a79baacf.
- 105 Joseph W. Kane, "The US needs a new approach to invest in resilient infrastructure and communities," Brookings Institution, December 20, 2018, available at https://www. brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2018/12/20/the-usneeds-a-new-approach-to-invest-in-resilient-infrastructure-and-communities/.
- 106 Federal Housing Finance Agency, "Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac," available at https://www.fhfa.gov/SupervisionRegulation/FannieMaeandFreddieMac/Pages/About-Fannie-Mae---Freddie-Mac.aspx (last accessed July 2019).
- 107 Thomas J. Wilbanks and others, "Climate Change and Infrastructure, Urban Systems, and Vulnerabilities" (Washington: U.S. Department of Energy, 2012), available at https:// www.ourenergypolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/ document_cw_01.pdf.
- 108 Christine Dominianni and others, "Health Impacts of Citywide and Localized Power Outages in New York City" Environmental Health Perspectives 126 (6) (2018): 067003, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC6084843J.
- 109 Kristina Costa, Miranda Peterson, and Howard Marano, "Extreme Weather, Extreme Costs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ reports/2017/10/27/441382/extreme-weather-extremecosts/.
- 110 Julius and others, "Fourth National Climate Assessment, Chapter 11."
- 111 Cathleen Kelly, Kristina Costa, and Sarah Edelman, "Safe, Strong, and Just Rebuilding After Hurricanes Harvey, Irma, and Maria" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/reports/2017/10/03/440134/safe-strong-justrebuilding-hurricanes-harvey-irma-maria/.
- 112 Kane, "The US needs a new approach to invest in resilient infrastructure and communities."
- 113 Cathleen Kelly and Guillermo Ortiz, "State Future Funds: Investing in Community Resilience Across the United States," Center for American Progress, December 13, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ green/news/2018/12/13/464237/state-future-fundsinvesting-community-resilience-across-united-states/.
- 114 New York City Mayor's Office of Recovery and Resiliency, "Climate Resiliency Design Guidelines" (New York: 2019), available at https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/orr/pdf/NYC_Climate_Resiliency_Design_Guidelines_v3-0.pdf.
- 115 Brett Theodos, Christina Plerhoples Stacy, and Helen Ho, "Taking Stock of the Community Development Block Grant" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2017), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/89551/cdbg_brief_finalized_0.pdf.

- 116 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Fact Sheet: Community Development Block Grant Disaster Recovery (CDBG-DR)" available at https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/CDBG-DR-Fact-Sheet. pdf (last accessed July 2019).
- 117 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Reforming Disaster Recovery Act of 2019" (Washington: 2019), available at https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/Reforming-Disaster-Recovery-Act_2019.pdf?utm_source=NLIHC+All+Subscrib ers&utm_campaign=e4c68edb99-Update_071619&utm_ medium=email&utm_term=0_e090383b5e-e4c68edb99-292697537&ct=t(Update_071619).
- 118 Ortiz and Kelly, "The High Price of Inaction."
- 119 National Institute of Building Services, "Natural Hazard Mitigation Saves: 2017 Interim Report" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.fema.gov/medialibrary-data/1516812817859-9f866330bd6a1a93f54cdc-61088f310a/MS2_2017InterimReport.pdf.
- 120 Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Disaster Recovery Reform Act of 2018," available at https://www.fema. gov/disaster-recovery-reform-act-2018 (last accessed June 2019).

121 Ibid.

- 122 Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Risk Mapping, Assessment and Planning (Risk MAP)," available at https:// www.fema.gov/risk-mapping-assessment-and-planningrisk-map (last accessed July 2019).
- 123 Jade Boyd, "Decade of data shows FEMA flood maps missed 3 in 4 claims," Science Daily, September 12, 2017, available at https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2017/09/170912170536.htm.
- 124 Joel Scata, "FEMA's Outdated and Backward-Looking Flood Maps" Natural Resources Defense Council, October 12, 2017, available at https://www.ndc.org/experts/joel-scata/ femas-outdated-and-backward-looking-flood-maps.
- 125 Angela Gladwell and others, "Compelling and Empowering Others to Reduce Risk" (Washington: Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2018), available at http://www. nafsma.org/sites/default/files/shared-files/2018-annualmeeting/2018_0711_Compelling_Empowering_Others_Reduce_Risk.pdf.
- 126 Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Risk Mapping, Assessment and Planning (Risk MAP)."

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

